First Generation

1. **Louisa Mahoney**¹ was born in 1813 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland.²⁻⁴ She died in Jul 1909 at the age of 96 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland.⁵ Code GMP-248. Louisa Mahoney and Alex Mason were married circa 1845.⁶

Alex Mason⁷ was born in 1815–1820 in Maryland.^{8–9} He died circa 1860 at the age of 45 in St. Mary's County, Maryland.¹⁰

Alex Mason and Louisa Mahoney had the following children:

- 2 i **Daniel H. Mason**, born 10 Nov 1847, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Cecilia Wilson, abt 1881; married Mary Tyre, 8 Apr 1891, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 6 Dec 1925, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- 3 ii Mary Ann Mason, born abt 1849; married Gabriel Bennett, 4 Dec 1872, St. Mary's County, Maryland; died ca 1885.
- 4 iii **Charity Mason**, born abt 1851, St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married James Hamilton Lee, aft 1880; died Oct 1946, Washington, D.C..
- 5 iv **Thomas Mason**, born Jan 1853, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Annie Hawkins, 22 May 1881, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died bet 1910 and 1920.
- 6 v **Josephine Mason**, born 7 Mar 1857, St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Daniel Oliver Barnes, 23 Nov 1885, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 2 Jun 1944, Dameron, St. Mary's County.
- 7 vi **Robert "Villa Bob" Mason**, born May 1859, Maryland; married Mary C. [--?--], abt 1886; died 12 Nov 1913, St. Inigoes St. Mary's County, Maryland.

1

¹Pennsylvania Department of Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel H. Mason (6 December 1925), son of Alex Mason and Louise Mchoney, died 9 December 1925; citing records of the Pennsylvania Department of Health, Record Group 11, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.

²Maryland, Board of Health, death certificate no. 07542 (2 June 1944, St. Mary's County), Josephine Mason Barnes; SE43; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

³"Census of slaves to be sold in 1838," Maryland Province Archive (MPA), Oversize Box 4 (WO 112), Booth Family Center for Special Collections, Lauinger Library, Georgetown University.

⁴J. E. C., "Almost a Centenarian," news article, Saint Mary's Beacon (Leonard Town, Md.), 22 July 1909, p. 3, col. 2, p., obituary and biographical article about Louisa Mason; Historic American Newspapers.

⁵C., "Almost a Centenarian," obituary and biographical article about Louisa Mason.

⁶C., "Almost a Centenarian," obituary and biographical article about Louisa Mason.

⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel H. Mason (6 December 1925), son of Alex Mason and Louise Mchoney, died 9 December 1925.

⁸1850 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., Election District 1, 308B, dwelling 898, family 890, Alexander Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication M432, roll 296.

⁹1860 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., 1st Election District, p. 14, dwelling 89, family 91, Alexander Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication M653, roll 479.

¹⁰C., "Almost a Centenarian," obituary and biographical article about Louisa Mason.

Second Generation

2. **Daniel H. Mason**^{11–13} (Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 10 Nov 1847 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{14–16} He died on 6 Dec 1925 at the age of 78 at 550 N. 58th St. in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ¹⁷ He was buried on 10 Dec 1925 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery in Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸Daniel H. Mason and Cecilia Wilson were married about 1881. ^{19–20}

Cecilia Wilson²¹ died on 5 Aug 1888 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²²

Daniel H. Mason and Cecilia Wilson had the following children:

- 8 i **Louisa Marie "Lulu" Mason**, born 12 Feb 1882, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; married Frank Reed Moseley, 28 Jan 1902, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 20 Dec 1964, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
- 9 ii **Marie Estelle "Stella" Mason**, born 24 Feb 1883, Pennsylvania; married William H. Mitchell, 21 Jun 1904, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 25 Jan 1958, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
- 10 iii **Cecilia Mason**, born 3 May 1885, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Henry Earl Davis, 28 Jun 1910, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died aft 1942, probably New Jersey.

¹¹Agnes Kane Callum, Compiler, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent (Baltimore, Md.: Mullac Publishers, 1993), 102; digital images, Maryland State Archives, Archives of Maryland Online, volume 369.; Family of Louise Mason.

¹²Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

¹³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial Wilson.

¹⁴Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel H. Mason (6 December 1925), age 72, son of Alex Mason and Louise Mchoney, died 9 December 1925.

¹⁵St. Mary's County, Commissioner of Slave Statistics, 1867-1869, Slave Statistics, C1698; Maryland State Archives. A transcription by Agnes Kane Callum is published as Archives of Maryland, vol. 369, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, Maryland, 1864.

¹⁶"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch.org, Marriage license application (#42096) for Daniel Mason, born on 10 November 1847, in Maryland, whose first wife died on 5 August 1888 in Philadelphia, and Mary Milton, born in Maryland, age 38, whose first husband died in March 1889 in Washington, D.C.; citing Register of Wills Offices from various counties.

¹⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel H. Mason (6 December 1925), son of Alex Mason and Louise Mchoney, died 9 December 1925.

¹⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel H. Mason (6 December 1925), son of Alex Mason and Louise Mchoney, died 9 December 1925.

¹⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial Wilson.

²⁰1910 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 15, enumeration district (ED) 216, p. 237 (stamped), dwelling 48, family 51, Daniel Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1391.

²¹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial Wilson.

²²"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#42096) for Daniel Mason, born on 10 November 1847, in Maryland, whose first wife died on 5 August 1888 in Philadelphia, and Mary Milton, born in Maryland, age 38, whose first husband died in March 1889 in Washington, D.C.

iv **Helen Mason** was born in May 1888 in Pennsylvania.²³

Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre were married on 8 Apr 1891 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²⁴

Mary Tyre²⁵ was born on 27 Mar 1864 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{26–27} She died on 16 Mar 1926 at the age of 61 at 550 N. 58th Street in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ²⁸ She was buried on 22 Mar 1926 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery in Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²⁹

Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre had the following children:

- i **Mary M. Mason**, born 28 Dec 1892 or 1891, Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States; married Charles A. Hicks, 24 Nov 1909, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married [--?--] Garber; died 19 Jul 1928, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
 - ii Agnes H. Mason³⁰ was born in Apr 1896 in Pennsylvania.³¹ She died on 11 Mar 1905 at the age of 8 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.³²
 - iii **Daniel Mason**³³ was born in Sep 1899 in Pennsylvania.³⁴ He died possibly 3 Jul 1928 at the age of 28 at League Island Navy Yard in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.³⁵

²³1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, enumeration district (ED) 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T623, roll 1464.

²⁴"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license application (#42096) for Daniel Mason, born on 10 November 1847, in Maryland, whose first wife died on 5 August 1888 in Philadelphia, and Mary Milton, born in Maryland, age 38, whose first husband died in March 1889 in Washington, D.C. ..

²⁵Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

²⁶Pennsylvania Department of Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary M. Mason (16 March 1926), dau. of Caroline Tyre; citing records of the Pennsylvania Department of Health, Record Group 11, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.

²⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

²⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary M. Mason (16 March 1926), dau. of Caroline Tyre.

²⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary M. Mason (16 March 1926), dau. of Caroline Tyre.

³⁰1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason.

³¹1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

³²Philadelphia City, "Pennsylvania, Philadelphia City Death Certificates, 1803-1915," FamilySearch.org, Agnes H. Mason, daughter of Daniel H. Mason, born Virginia [sic], and Mary Mason, born Virginia [sic], on 11 March 1905, buried 15 March 1905 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery; citing records of the Philadelphia City Archives and Historical Society of Pennsylvania.

³³1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Danile Mason.

³⁴1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

³⁵Pennsylvania Department of Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Daniel Mason, born Sept. 16, 1900, parents unknown, died 3 July 1928; citing records of the Pennsylvania Department of Health, Record Group 11, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.

- iv **David Mason**³⁶ was born in Sep 1899 at Germantown in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.^{37–38} He died on 9 Apr 1905 at the age of 5 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.³⁹
- 3. **Mary Ann Mason**^{40–42} (Louisa Mahoney-1) was born about 1849.^{43–44} She died circa 1885 at the age of 36.^{45–46}Mary Ann Mason and Gabriel Bennett were married on 4 Dec 1872 at Gibitos in St. Mary's County, Maryland.⁴⁷

Gabriel Bennett^{48–49} was born in 1827–1830 in Maryland.^{50–51} He died on 21 Sep 1884 at the age of 57 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland.^{52–53}

Gabriel Bennett and Mary Ann Mason had the following children:

- i **Gabriel A. Bennett**, born 4 Aug 1872, St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Fammie Clayton, 31 Mar 1892, Westmoreland County, Virginia; married Emma C. Jones, 6 Jun 1900, Baltimore City, Maryland; died 28 May 1973, Catonsville, Baltimore County, Maryland.
- 13 ii **Mary Louisa Bennett**, born 14 Jun 1875, Maryland; married James Robert Smith, 12 Jan 1897, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 18 Jan 1946, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

³⁶1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Danile Mason.

³⁷City, "Pennsylvania, Philadelphia City Death Certificates, 1803-1915," FamilySearch, Male child of Daniel H. Mason, born Maryland, and Mary Mason, born Maryland, on 9 April 1905, buried 15 April 1905 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, residents at 2324 W York St...

³⁸1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

³⁹City, "Pennsylvania, Philadelphia City Death Certificates, 1803-1915," FamilySearch, Male child of Daniel H. Mason, born Maryland, and Mary Mason, born Maryland, on 9 April 1905, buried 15 April 1905 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, residents at 2324 W York St...

⁴⁰, "Granite, Maryland," Surviving in America: Histories of 7 Black Communities in Baltimore County, Maryland, Louis S. Diggs (Baltimore, MD: Uptown Press, 2002), 94.

⁴¹Agnes Kane Callum, Compiler, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent (Baltimore, Md.: Mullac Publishers, 1993), 102; digital images, Maryland State Archives, Archives of Maryland Online, volume 369. Family of Louise Mason.

⁴²Maryland, Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, Division of Vital Records, death record, Gabriel Bennett #10975, Baltimore County (28 Mah 1973); SE46; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

⁴³1880 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First Election District, enumeration district (ED) 135, 44, dwelling 8, family 8, Gabriel Bennett; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T9, roll 514. ⁴⁴Callum, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent, 102.

⁴⁵"St. Inigoes' Items," local news, Saint Mary's Beacon (Leonard Town, Md.), 25 September 1884, p., Gabriel Bennett, the foremost colored carpenter of the district, died the 21st instant. R.I.P.; Historic American Newspapers.

⁴⁶"Woodstock resident to mark 100th year," feature article, Baltimore Sun, 4 August 1972, p. B3; ProQuest.com, Baltimore Sun Historical, 1837-1986.

⁴⁷Agnes Kane Callum, Black Marriages of St. Mary's County, Maryland: 1800-1900 (Baltimore: Agnes Kane Callum, 1991), "Bennett, Gabriel, col, m. Marianna Mason, col, Dec. 4, 1872, CH, p. 7.

⁴⁸, "Granite, Maryland", 94.

⁴⁹Maryland death record, Gabriel Bennett #10975, Baltimore County, (28 Mah 1973).

⁵⁰1880 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First Election District, ED 135, 44, dwelling 8, family 8, Gabriel Bennett.

⁵¹1870 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., District 1, p. 503A, dwelling 259, family 259, Gabriel Bennett; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication M593, roll 594.

⁵²"Woodstock resident to mark 100th year."

⁵³"St. Inigoes' Items," Gabriel Bennett, the foremost colored carpenter of the district, died the 21st instant. R.I.P.

- 14 iii **Charity "Bessie" Bennett**, born 20 Dec 1876, St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Jolley T. Harris, 14 Jan 1903, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; died 25 May 1957, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
- 15 iv **Daniel Theodore Bennett**, born 26 Jun 1879, Maryland; married Ida Magnolia Marshall, 20 Sep 1900, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died 19 Jan 1934, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- 4. **Charity Mason**⁵⁴ (Louisa Mahoney-1) was born about 1851 at St. Inigoes Manor in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. St. She died in Oct 1946 at the age of 95 in Washington, D.C.. St. She was buried at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. St. Charity Mason and James Hamilton "Ham" Lee were married after 1880. St. Mary's County, Maryland. St. Charity Mason and James Hamilton "Ham" Lee were married after 1880.

James Hamilton "Ham" Lee was born on 4 Sep 1851 in Maryland. ^{60–61} He died on 17 Apr 1921 at the age of 69 in Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ⁶² He was buried on 19 Apr 1921 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ⁶³

James Hamilton Lee and Charity Mason had the following children:

- 16 i **Robert Hamilton Lee**, born 27 Jan 1881, St. Inigoes, St. Mary's, Maryland, United States; married Louise Cecilia Addison, 8 Jun 1905, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died 5 Feb 1939, Washington, D.C.
- 17 ii **Josephine Lee**, born 24 Dec 1883, Maryland; married William Henry Taylor, 1 Nov 1911, Washington, D.C.; died 24 Oct 1974, Washington, D.C..
- 18 iii Anna Marie Lee, born 17 Feb 1884, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married James F. Bennett, 28 Dec 1905, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married William Harraston Carson, 19 Apr 1911, Washington, D.C.; died May 1985.
- 19 iv **Lillian Lee**, born Nov 1887, Maryland; married John H. Thomas, 24 Feb 1914, Washington, D.C.; died 10 Mar 1976, Washington, D.C.

⁵⁴Callum, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent, 102.

⁵⁵Callum, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent, 102.

⁵⁶Fr. Horace B. McKenna S. J., "Charity Lee Old St. Inigoes Servant Dies at Ninety-Five," news article, The St. Mary's Beacon (Leonardtown, Md.), 1 November 1946, p. 12.

⁵⁷McKenna, "Charity Lee Old St. Inigoes Servant Dies at Ninety-Five."

⁵⁸St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery (St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland), James H. (1852-1921) and Charity Mason (1851-1946) Lee Marker; photographed by M. Ruffner, 1 May 2018.

⁵⁹John LaFarge S.J., The Manner is Ordinary (Garden City, N.Y.: Image Books (Doubleday & Company, Inc.), 1953), 163.

⁶⁰1920 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., 1st District, St. Inigoes, enumeration district (ED) 4-103, Sheet 11A, dwelling 200, family 200, James H. [Ham] Lee; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 677.

⁶¹Maryland death certificate no. 6267, (17 April 1921, St. Mary's County), James Hamilton Lee.

⁶²Maryland death certificate no. 6267, (17 April 1921, St. Mary's County), James Hamilton Lee.

⁶³Maryland death certificate no. 6267, (17 April 1921, St. Mary's County), James Hamilton Lee.

- v **Joseph Eugene Lee**^{64–65} was born on 18 May 1894 or 1896 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. 66–67 He died on 29 Jan 1974 at the age of 79 in Washington, D.C.. 68
- 5. **Thomas Mason**^{69–70} (Louisa Mahoney-1) was born in Jan 1853 in St. Mary's County, Maryland.^{71–73} He died between 1910 and 1920 at the age of 57.⁷⁴Thomas Mason and Annie "Nonnie" Hawkins were married on 22 May 1881 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland.⁷⁵

Annie "Nonnie" Hawkins^{76–77} was born on 11 Feb 1860 or 1861 in Charles County, Maryland. ^{78–80} She died on 25 Jun 1928 at the age of 68 at 2620 York St. in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁸¹ She was buried on 28 Jun 1928 at Holy Cross Cemetery in Yeadon, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ⁸²

⁶⁴1910 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., 1st District, enumeration district (ED) 4-80, Sheet No. 6A, dwelling 94, family 95, Hamilton Lee; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 568

⁶⁵"U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [old man's draft]," Ancestry.com, Joseph Eugene Lee, born 18 May 1896, in St. Mary's County, Josephine Taylor listed as next of kin.

⁶⁶"U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [old man's draft]," Ancestry.com, Joseph Eugene Lee, born 18 May 1896, in St. Mary's County, Josephine Taylor listed as next of kin.

⁶⁷1900 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First District, enumeration district (ED) 108, Sheet No. 15B, dwelling 263, family 265, Hamilton Leigh; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T623, no roll specified.

⁶⁸St. Mary's County, Maryland, , , Estate File #2747 Estate of Joseph Eugene Lee, died January 29, 1974, Washington, D.C.; ; Orphans' Court, St. Mary's County Courthouse, Leonardtown, Maryland.

⁶⁹1880 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., 1st District, enumeration district (ED) [unlabelled], 44, dwelling 5, family 5,, Louisa Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T9, roll 514.

⁷⁰Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Rodger V. Mason, son of Thos. Mason and Nonnie Hawkins, died 23 March 1931.

⁷¹Callum, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent, 102.

⁷²1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, family 185, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

⁷³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Richard Mason (18 October 1948), son of Thomas Mason and Nannie Hawkins.

⁷⁴1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia Ward 28, enumeration district (ED) 920, Sheet No. 2b, p. 4403 (penned), dwelling 39, family 48, Nany Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 1632.

⁷⁵St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Marriages, 1875-1920, 6, Thomam Mason, son of Alexander, and Annam Hawkins, Cox's Station, Charles Co. Maryland, dau. of Richard, George Marshall and Maria Butler, witnesses; FindMyPast.com.

⁷⁶1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, family 185, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

⁷⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Rodger V. Mason, son of Thos. Mason and Nonnie Hawkins, died 23 March 1931.

⁷⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Annie Mason (25 June 1928), dau. of Richard Hawkins and Elnora Campbell.

⁷⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Richard Mason (18 October 1948), son of Thomas Mason and Nannie Hawkins.

⁸⁰1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, family 185, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

⁸¹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Annie Mason (25 June 1928), widow, dau. of Richard Hawkins and Elnora Campbell.

⁸²Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Annie Mason (25 June 1928), dau. of Richard Hawkins and Elnora Campbell.

Thomas Mason and Annie Hawkins had the following children:

- i Robert Mason was born on 22 Apr 1882 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. 83
- James Richard Mason was born on 30 Dec 1883 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ⁸⁴
 ⁸⁵ He died on 18 Oct 1948 at the age of 64 at Philadelphia General Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ⁸⁶ He was buried on 23 Oct 1948 at Holy Cross Cemetery in Yeadon, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ⁸⁷
- 20 iii **Ethel Mason**, born 13 Mar 1886, Washington, D.C.; married John Waddington, 18 Dec 1912, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died Dec 1974, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
 - iv **James Mason** 88 was born about 1889 in Virginia. 89
- v **Rodger Vermont Mason**⁹⁰ was born on 13 Jul 1891 in Washington, D.C..^{91–92} He died on 23 Mar 1931 at the age of 39 at Philadelphia General Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.⁹³ He was buried on 27 Mar 1931 at Philadelphia National Cemetery in Philadelphia, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.⁹⁴
 - vi **Gwendolyn Mason** was born in Feb 1897 in Maryland. 95
 - vii **Catherine Mason** 96 was born about 1904 in Virginia. 97

⁸³St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Baptisms, 1875-1893, 136, Robertum Mason, born 22 April 1882, baptized 28 May 1882, son of Thomas Mason and Anna Hawkings; FindMyPast.com.

⁸⁴St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Baptisms, 1875-1893, 151, Jacobum Richardum Mason, 30 December 1883, baptized 10 February 1884, son of Thoma Mason and Anna Hawkins [George Marshall sponsor].

⁸⁵Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Richard Mason (18 October 1948), son of Thomas Mason and Nannie Hawkins.

⁸⁶Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Richard Mason (18 October 1948), son of Thomas Mason and Nannie Hawkins.

⁸⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Richard Mason (18 October 1948), son of Thomas Mason and Nannie Hawkins.

⁸⁸1910 U. S. Census, Phildealphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Phidelphia City, enumeration district (ED) 638, Sheet No. 12A, dwelling 217, family 235, Thomas Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1402.

⁸⁹1910 U. S. Census, Phildelphhia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia City, enumeration district (ED) 638, Sheet No. 12A, dwelling 217, family 235, Thomas Mason; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1402.

⁹⁰1910 U. S. Census, Phildealphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Phidelphia City, ED 638, Sheet No. 12A, dwelling 217, family 235, Thomas Mason.

⁹¹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Rodger V. Mason (23 March 1931), son of Thos. Mason and Nonnie Hawkins.

⁹²"U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918," Ancestry.com, Roger V. Mason, born July 13, 1891, Washington, D.C., single, teamster; NARA microfilm publication M1509.

⁹³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Rodger V. Mason (23 March 1931), son of Thos. Mason and Nonnie Hawkins.

⁹⁴Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Rodger V. Mason (23 March 1931), son of Thos. Mason and Nonnie Hawkins.

⁹⁵1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

⁹⁶1910 U. S. Census, Phildealphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Phidelphia City, ED 638, Sheet No. 12A, dwelling 217, family 235, Thomas Mason.

⁹⁷1910 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia City, ED 638, Sheet No. 12A, dwelling 217, family 235, Thomas Mason.

6. **Josephine Mason** 98-99 (Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 7 Mar 1857 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. 100-101 She died on 2 Jun 1944 at the age of 87 in Dameron, St. Mary's County. 102 She was buried on 5 Jun 1944 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. 103 Josephine Mason and Daniel Oliver Barnes were married on 23 Nov 1885 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. 104-105

Daniel Oliver Barnes¹⁰⁶ was born on 12 Dec 1857 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. He died on 14 Apr 1931 at the age of 73 in Dameron, St. Mary's County. He was buried on 15 Apr 1931 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. He was buried on 15 Apr 1931 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. He was buried on 15 Apr 1931 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland.

Daniel Oliver Barnes and Josephine Mason had the following children:

- i **William "Bernard" Barnes**, born 27 Sep 1886, Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Eva Stevens, 3 Feb 1915, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania; died 30 Jun 1978, Washington, D.C.
- 22 ii Alexander Mathias Barnes, born 2 Sep 1888, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Blanche Johns, by 1930; died 25 Nov 1955, Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland.
- 23 iii **Mary Eulalia Barnes**, born 7 May 1890, Maryland; married George Marshall, by 1930; married Henry Johnson, aft 16 Jun 1944; died 13 Nov 1970, Leonardtown, St. Mary's County, Maryland.
- 24 iv **Lena Louise Barnes**, born Aug 1892, Maryland; married Herbert Ernest Bennett, ca 1920.
- v **Daniel "Calvert" Barnes**, born 19 Jan 1899, Maryland; married Edith Elizabeth Marshall, 23 Sep 1922, Washington, D.C.; died 8 Jun 1969, Baltimore County, Maryland.

O. Barnes, born 12 December 1857, 1st Election district, St. Mary's County, occupation sailor, and Josephine Mason, born St. Mary's County, Md. on 7 March 1856, married 23 November 1885, by P. V. Byron,.

⁹⁸Callum, Slave Statistics of St. Mary's County, 1864, Commissioner George B. Dent, 102.

⁹⁹"County Obituaries," Lexington Park, Maryland, The Enterprise, 19 November 1970, p. A-7, Mary Eulalia Johnson, dau. of Daniel Barnes and Josephine Mason, wife of George Marshall, later Henry Johnson.

¹⁰⁰St. Ignatius Church (St. Inigoes, Md.), Baptismal Register, 1857-1867,1, 1857: March 15; Baptized in the domestic chapel of St. Inigoes, Josephine of Alexander & Louisa Mason. Col'd belonging to the St. Inigoes Manor, born on the 7th of March same year. Spons. Chas. Wheeler & Annie Gough. C.L. Bague S.J.; St. Michael's Church, Ridge, Md.

¹⁰¹Maryland death certificate no. 7542, (2 June 1944, St. Mary's County), Josephine Mason Barnes.

¹⁰²Maryland death certificate no. 7542, (2 June 1944, St. Mary's County), Josephine Mason Barnes.

¹⁰³Maryland death certificate no. 07542, (2 June 1944, St. Mary's County), Josephine Mason Barnes.

¹⁰⁴LaFarge, The Manner is Ordinary, 163.

¹⁰⁶"County Obituaries," Mary Eulalia Johnson, dau. of Daniel Barnes and Josephine Mason, wife of George Marshall, later Henry Johnson.

¹⁰⁷Maryland, Board of Health, death certificate no. 4862 (14 April 1931, St. Mary's County), Daniel O. Barnes; SE43; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

¹⁰⁸"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, application for marriage license (#1114) for Daniel O. Barnes, born 12 December 1857, 1st Election district, St. Mary's County, occupation sailor, and Josephine Mason, born St. Mary's County, Md. on 7 March 1856, married 23 November 1885, by P. V. Byron,.

¹⁰⁹Maryland death certificate no. 4862, (14 April 1931, St. Mary's County), Daniel O. Barnes.

¹¹⁰Maryland death certificate no. 4862, (14 April 1931, St. Mary's County), Daniel O. Barnes.

Third Generation

8. **Louisa Marie "Lulu" Mason** (Daniel H.-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 12 Feb 1882 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 111-112 She died on 20 Dec 1964 at the age of 82 at Misericordia Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. 113 She was buried on 24 Dec 1964 at Mt. Lawn Cemetery in Sharon Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. 114 Louisa Marie "Lulu" Mason and Frank Reed Moseley 115 were married on 28 Jan 1902 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. 116

Frank Reed Moseley was born on 15 Dec 1879 in White Plains, Westchester County, New York. ^{117–118} He died on 15 Feb 1956 at the age of 76 at University Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹¹⁹ He was buried on 21 Feb 1956 at Mt. Lawn Cemetery in Sharon Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ¹²⁰

Frank Reed Moseley and Louisa Marie "Lulu" Mason had the following children:

- i **Helen Moseley**, born 13 Apr 1900, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Marshall Pettus, 26 Apr 1922, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
- 27 ii **Frank McLaughlin Moseley**, born 23 Jul 1905, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Eleanor Johnson, 30 Jun 1928, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Beulah Poulston, 27 Jun 1936, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 4 Jun 1994, Pennsylvania.
- 28 iii **Samuel Clifton Moseley**, born 5 May 1908, Philadelphia, Delaware County, Pennsylvania; married Bernice Dorothy Covington, 17 Jun 1933, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 4 May 1964, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
- 29 iv **Sheldon Bernard Moseley**, born 12 Feb 1912, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Juanita Dolores Waldon, 3 Jun 1933, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 25 Sep 1986, Sicklerville, Camden County, New Jersey.

¹¹¹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial Wilson.

¹¹²1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

¹¹³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial [sic] Wilson.

¹¹⁴Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Louisa Mosley (20 December 1964), dau. of Daniel Mason and Ceceial Wilson.

¹¹⁵1940 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched, Ward 46, enumeration district (ED) 51-1638, Sheet No. 7A, 3718 S. 82nd Street, Frank R. Moseley head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 3737.

¹¹⁶"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, application for marriage license (#144806) of Frank R. Moseley, born 15 December 1879, in White Plains, N.Y., and Louisa Marie Mason, married on 27 January 1902 by J. M. Henderson.

¹¹⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Frank R. Moseley (15 February 1956), son of Isaac Moseley and Martha Reed.

¹¹⁸"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, application for marriage license (#144806) of Frank R. Moseley, born 15 December 1879, in White Plains, N.Y. and Louisa Marie Mason, married on 27 January 1902 by J. M. Henderson.

¹¹⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Frank R. Moseley (15 February 1956), son of Isaac Moseley and Martha Reed.

¹²⁰Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Frank R. Moseley (15 February 1956), son of Isaac Moseley and Martha Reed.

- 30 v **Hazel Louisa Moseley**, born 20 Nov 1915, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Hubert Alvin Ashhurst, 4 Jul 1942, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married [--?--] Platts; died 3 Jan 1998.
 - vi **Paul Mason Moseley**¹²¹ was born on 8 Jan 1919 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹²² He died on 8 Jul 1977 at the age of 58 in New York City, New York. ^{123–124}
- William George Richard Moseley, born 18 Feb 1921, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Winona Holloway, 18 Sep 1948, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 20 Aug 1985, Abington, Montgomery County, Maryland.
- 32 viii **Gloria Marie Moseley**, born 31 Jul 1925, Pennsylvania; married Herbert Thomas Jordan Sr., 18 Jun 1949, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 2004.
- 9. **Marie Estelle "Stella" Mason**¹²⁵ (Daniel H.-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 24 Feb 1883 in Pennsylvania. ¹²⁶ She died on 25 Jan 1958 at the age of 74 at 3706 S. 82nd Street in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹²⁷ She was buried on 30 Jan 1958 at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery in Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ¹²⁸Marie Estelle "Stella" Mason and William H. Mitchell were married on 21 Jun 1904 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ^{129–130} They were divorced by 1920. ¹³¹

William H. Mitchell was born on 7 Oct 1873 in Virginia. 132

¹²¹1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 40, ED 1477, Sheet No. 5A, p 5 (stamped), dwelling 69, family 69, Frank Mosely head of household.

¹²²"U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," Ancestry.com, Paul Milasies Moseley, born 8 January 1919, next of kin Louisa Moseley, mother; citing United States, Selecti: United States, Selective Service System. Selective Service Registration Cards, World War II.

¹²³"U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death file, 1850-2010," Ancestry.com, Paul Moseley, served 1942-1945, died 8 July 1977; citing Beneficiary Identification Reocrds Locator Subsystem (BIRLS) Death File, Washington, D.C.

¹²⁴Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index," Ancestry.com, Paul Moseley born 8 January 1918, died July 1977, soc. sec. no. issued in Pa. before 1951.

¹²⁵1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Danile Mason.

¹²⁶Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Estelle Mitchell (25 January 1958), dau. of Daniel Mason and Cecil Wilson Mason.

¹²⁷Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Estelle Mitchell (25 January 1958), dau. of Daniel Mason and Cecil Wilson Mason.

¹²⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Estelle Mitchell (25 January 1958), dau. of Daniel Mason and Cecil Wilson Mason.

¹²⁹1910 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia Ward 26, enumeration district (ED) 702, Sheet No. 4B, dwelling 62, family 81, William Mitchel presumed wife, Stella, both boarders; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1400.

¹³⁰"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#175032), William H. Mitchell, born on 7 October 1873, in Virginia, and Marie S. Mason, born 24 February 1883, in Pa., married on 21 June 1904 by George Alex. McGuire.

¹³¹1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 24, ED 703, Sheet 4A, p. 218 (stamped), dwelling 66, family 74, Henry Davis head of household.

¹³²"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#175032), William H. Mitchell, born on 7 October 1873, in Virginia, and Marie S. Mason, born 24 February 1883, in Pa., married on 21 June 1904 by George Alex. McGuire.

10. **Cecilia Mason**¹³³ (Daniel H.-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 3 May 1885 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹³⁴ She died after 1942 at the age of 57 in probably New Jersey. ^{135–136}Cecilia Mason and Henry Earl Davis were married on 28 Jun 1910 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹³⁷

Henry Earl Davis was born on 3 Apr 1888 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. 138–139

Henry Earl Davis and Cecilia Mason had the following child:

i **Helen A. B. Davis** 140 was born about 1912 in Pennsylvania. 141

_

¹³³1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Danile Mason.

¹³⁴"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license application (#252996) affidavit and marriage return, for Henry Earl Davis and Cecelia J. Mason, both of Philadelphia, married on 28 June 1910 by A. G. V. Cartier.

^{1&}lt;sup>35</sup>1940 U. S. Census, Atlantic County, New Jersey, pop. sched, Atlantic City, Ward 2, enumeration district (ED) 1-32, Sheet No. 2B-3A, 43, Cecelia and Henry Davis lodgers [indexed as Dairs]; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 2300.

¹³⁶"U.S., World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942," Ancestry.com, Henry Earl Davis, born April 3, 1888, Philadelphia, [next of kin]: Cecelia I. Davis; residing at 120 N. Maryland Ave. Atlantic City, N.J.; United States, Selective Service System, World War II Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1942, Washington, D.C.: NARA, M1939.

¹³⁷"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch.com, marriage license application (#252996) affidavit and marriage return, for Henry Earl Davis and Cecelia J. Mason, both of Philadelphia, married on 28 June 1910 by A. G. V. Cartier.

¹³⁸"U.S., World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942," Ancestry.com, Henry Earl Davis, born April 3, 1888, Philadelphia, [next of kin]: Cecelia I. Davis; residing at 120 N. Maryland Ave. Atlantic City, N.J..

¹³⁹"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license application (#252996) affidavit and marriage return, for Henry Earl Davis and Cecelia J. Mason, both of Philadelphia, married on 28 June 1910 by A. G. V. Cartier.

¹⁴⁰1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 24, ED 703, Sheet 4A, p. 218 (stamped), dwelling 66, family 74, Henry Davis head of household.

¹⁴¹1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 24, ED 703, Sheet 4A, p. 218 (stamped), dwelling 66, family 74, Henry Davis head of household.

11. **Mary M. Mason** ¹⁴² (Daniel H.-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 28 Dec 1892 or 1891 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States. ^{143–144} She died on 19 Jul 1928 at the age of 35 at Philadelphia General Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁴⁵ She was buried on 23 Jul 1928 at Mt. Lawn Cemetery in Sharon Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁴⁶Mary M. Mason and Charles A. Hicks were married on 24 Nov 1909 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁴⁷

Charles A. Hicks was born on 26 Jul 1882 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁴⁸ He died by 1920 at the age of 38. ¹⁴⁹

Mary M. Mason and [--?--] Garber were married. 150

[--?--] Garber¹⁵¹ was born (date unknown).

12. **Gabriel A. Bennett** (Mary Ann Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 4 Aug 1872 at St. Inigoes Manor in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{152–153} He in 1886. ¹⁵⁴ He moved in 1898 to Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. Gabriel died on 28 May 1973 at the age of 100 at Shangri La Nursing Home in Catonsville, Baltimore County, Maryland. ¹⁵⁵ He was buried on 2 Jun 1973 at Woodstock Cemetery in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ¹⁵⁶Gabriel A. Bennett and Fammie Clayton were married on 31 Mar 1892 in Westmoreland County, Virginia. ¹⁵⁷

¹⁴²1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Danile Mason.

¹⁴³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

¹⁴⁴1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 22, ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

¹⁴⁵Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

¹⁴⁶Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

¹⁴⁷"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license #245718 for Charles A. Hicks, born 26 July 1882, and Mary M. Mason, born 25 December 1887, married on 24 November 1909 by J. L. H. Watkins.

¹⁴⁸"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license #245718 for Charles A. Hicks, born 26 July 1882, and Mary M. Mason, born 25 December 1887, married on 24 November 1909 by J. L. H. Watkins.

¹⁴⁹1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 30, enumeration district (ED) 987, Sheet 6A, dwelling 96, family 127, Mary Hicks 25, widow, roomer, both parents born in Maryland; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 1634.

¹⁵⁰Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber (19 July 1928), dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland.

¹⁵¹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Garber, dau. of Daniel H. Mason and Mary Tyre, both of St. Mary's County, Maryland, died 19 July 1928.

¹⁵²Maryland death certificate no. 10975, (28 May 1973), Gabriel Bennett.

¹⁵³"Woodstock resident to mark 100th year."

¹⁵⁴"Woodstock resident to mark 100th year."

¹⁵⁵Maryland death certificate no. 10975, (28 May 1973, Baltimore County), Gabriel Bennett.

¹⁵⁶Maryland death certificate no. 10975, (28 May 1973, Baltimore County), Gabriel Bennett.

¹⁵⁷Ancestry.com, "Virginia, Select Marriages, 1785-1940," Ancestry.com, Faime Clayton, age 18, black, born Westmoreland Co. to Emily Clayton, marriage on 31 March 1892 to Gabriel Alexander Bennett, born St. Mary's County, Md.; Virginia, Marriages, 1785-1940, Salt Lake City, Utah, FamilySearch 2013; p. 124, cn 5, FHL microfilm 34,336.

Fammie Clayton was born about 1874 in Westmoreland County, Virginia. 158 She died in 1897–1900 at the age of 23.159

Gabriel A. Bennett and Fammie Clayton had the following children:

- 33 i Edward Arthur Bennett, born 17 May 1893, Marion, Somerset County, Maryland; married Mabel M. E. Williams, 13 Sep 1919, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jun 1966, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- 34 ii David Gabriel Bennett, born 13 Aug 1895, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Carolyn Theresa Harris, abt 1918; died 13 Mar 1965, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- Mary Ethel "Ethel" Bennett, born 2 Feb 1897, Maryland; married Lewis Joseph Johnson Sr., 35 iii 1917; died 29 Apr 1986, Baltimore County, Maryland.

Gabriel A. Bennett and Emma C. Jones were married on 6 Jun 1900 in Baltimore City, Maryland. 160

Emma C. Jones was born on 23 Dec 1872 in Maryland. 161-162 She died on 25 Aug 1946 at the age of 73 in Baltimore County, Maryland. 163–164

Gabriel A. Bennett and Emma C. Jones had the following children:

- 36 i Leon Augustine Bennett, born 16 Jul 1901, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Hattie [--?--], abt 1927; died Apr 1971, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
 - Mary Cecilia Bennett was born on 26 Oct 1904 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. 165 ii She died on 18 Feb 1973 at the age of 68 in Saginaw, Saginaw County, Michigan. 166 She was also known as Sister Mary Theophane, OSP.
- Veronica Bennett, born 24 Feb 1908, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Herbert 37 iii Stanford Wilson, 1932; died 18 Nov 1967, Baltimore City, Maryland.

¹⁵⁸"Virginia, Select Marriages, 1785-1940," database, Ancestry.com, Faime Clayton, age 18, black, born Westmoreland Co. to Emily Clayton, marriage on 31 March 1892 to Gabriel Alexander Bennett, born St. Mary's County, Md..

¹⁵⁹1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Precinct 1, District 2, enumeration district (ED) 21-7, Sheet 20B, dwelling 402, family 406, Gabriel Bennett; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 551.

¹⁶⁰Baltimore City Court of Common Pleas, Marriage Record, JHL 12: 28, Gabriel A. Bennett, 26, widower, Woodstock, Md., and Emma Jones, 6 June 1900; CM206; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland. ¹⁶¹1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Precinct 1, District 2, ED 21-7, Sheet 20B, dwelling 402, family 406, Gabriel Bennett.

¹⁶²Beverly Griffith, compiler, St. Alphonsus Rodriguez Church Cemetery: Woodstock, Md. (typescript, Copied June 1970, updated March 1978, Griffith Files, Granite, Md.), unpaginated, #139 EMMA C. DEC. 23, 1872 -AUG. 25, 1946 (BENNETT) ?.

¹⁶³, "Granite, Maryland", 87.

¹⁶⁴"Bennett," obituary, The Baltimore Sun (Baltimore, Maryland), 26 August 1946, p. 16, col. 1, p., On Sunday, August 25, 1946, EMMA C., beloved wife of Gabriel A. Bennett.

¹⁶⁵St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), p. 80, Mariam Ceciliam Bennett, daughter of Gabriel A. Bennett and Emma Caecilia Jones, both natives of St. Mary's County, born and baptized on 26 October 1904; digital images, FindMyPast.

¹⁶⁶"Clipping from daily Saginaw, Michigan newspaper," undated clipping, February 1973, from unidentified newspaper; Barbara J. Newsome; privately held 2020 by Georgetown Memory Project.

- iv **Emma Elizabeth Bennett** was born on 31 Jul 1909. ¹⁶⁷ She died on 6 Aug 1909 at the age of 0 in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland. ¹⁶⁸
- Wargaret Anne "Peg" Bennett, born 11 Jun 1910, Maryland; married Glenard Leonard Buchanan Sr., abt 1932; died 20 Mar 1960, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- 39 vi **Ellen Louise Bennett**, born 31 Jan 1912, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Webbley Michael Buchanan, 28 Nov 1935, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died 16 Jan 1969, Baltimore City, Maryland.
 - vii **Helen Marie Bennett** was born on 18 Aug 1913 in Maryland. ¹⁶⁹ She died on 22 Oct 1936 at the age of 23 at Mercy Hospital in Baltimore City, Maryland. ^{170–171} She was buried on 24 Oct 1936 at St. Alphonsus Cemetery in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ¹⁷²
- 13. **Mary Louisa Bennett** (Mary Ann Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 14 Jun 1875 in Maryland. ¹⁷³ She died on 18 Jan 1946 at the age of 70 at Jefferson Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁷⁴ She was buried on 28 Jan 1946 at Eden Cemetery in Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁷⁵Mary Louisa Bennett and James Robert Smith were married on 12 Jan 1897 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁷⁶

James Robert Smith was born on 20 May 1864 in Virginia. ^{177–178} He died on 14 Nov 1940 at the age of 76 at 1917 Fitzwater Street in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁷⁹

¹⁶⁷St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), , p. 5, Emma Elizabeth Bennett, born 31 July 1909, baptized 5 August 1909, dau. of Gabriel Bennett and Emma Cecilia Jones, baptized conditionally because of risk of death.

¹⁶⁸Maryland, Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, death certificate [unnumbered] (6 August 1909, Baltimore County), Emma E. Bennett, 6 days old, dau. of Gabril [sic] Bennett and Emma Jones; SE42; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

¹⁶⁹St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), p. 20, Helen Maria Bennett, born 18 August 1913, baptized 24 August 1913, dau. of Gabriel Bennett and Emma Cecilia Jones.

^{170, &}quot;Granite, Maryland", 87.

¹⁷¹Baltimore City, Maryland, death certificate no. no. F-28321 (22 October 1936), Helen Bennett; CM1132; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

¹⁷²Baltimore City, Maryland, death certificate no. no. F-28321, (22 October 1936), Helen Bennett.

¹⁷³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Smith (18 January 1946), dau. of Gabrial [last name unknown] and Anna Mason.

¹⁷⁴Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Smith (18 January 1946), dau. of Gabrial [last name unknown] and Anna Mason.

¹⁷⁵Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Mary Smith (18 January 1946), dau. of Gabrial [last name unknown] and Anna Mason.

¹⁷⁶"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#90843), James Robert Smith, born on 20 May 1864, in Virginia, and Mary L. Bennett, age 21, born in Maryland, married on 12 January 1897, by J. L. Barksdale.

¹⁷⁷1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 4, enumeration district (ED) 88, p. 31 (stamped), dwelling 88, family 93, J.R. Smith head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T623, FHL 1241454.

¹⁷⁸"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#90843), James Robert Smith, born on 20 May 1864, in Virginia, and Mary L. Bennett, age 21, born in Maryland, married on 12 January 1897, by J. L. Barksdale.

¹⁷⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, James R. Smith, age 76, wife: Mary L., son of Rubin Smith and Hannah, natives of Virginia, died 14 November 1940.

14. **Charity "Bessie" Bennett** (Mary Ann Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 20 Dec 1876 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{180–181} She died on 25 May 1957 at the age of 80 at Pennsylvania Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸² She was buried on 1 Jun 1957 at Mt. Lawn Cemetery in Sharon Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸³Charity "Bessie" Bennett and Jolley T. Harris were married on 14 Jan 1903 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸⁴

Jolley T. Harris was born on 17 Jul 1876 in Marion, Somerset County, Maryland. ^{185–186} In 1930 he was a letter carrier. ¹⁸⁷ He died on 31 Dec 1963 at the age of 87 at 1924 N. 23rd Street in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸⁸ Jolley was buried on 4 Jan 1964 at Mt. Lawn Cemetery in Sharon Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. ¹⁸⁹

Jolley T. Harris and Charity Bennett had the following children:

- 40 i **Jollie Thomas "Buddy" Harris Jr.**, born 18 Jan 1904, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Mary Louise Perry, 30 Jun 1932, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jan 1998, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania.
- 41 ii Annie Catherine Harris, born 22 Apr 1907, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Ralph Theodore Savage, 22 Jun 1927, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Ozia Jackson, 2 Aug 1939, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 5 Apr 1986, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

¹⁸⁰Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Bessie Herris [Harris] (25 May 1957), dau. of Gabriel Bennett and Anna Mason.

¹⁸¹"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#156463), Jolley T. Harris, born on 17 July 1876, in Somerset County, Md., and Charity B. Bennett, born in St. Mary's Co., Maryland, married on 14 January 1903, by W. H. Thomas.

¹⁸²Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Bessie Herris [Harris] (25 May 1957), dau. of Gabriel Bennett and Anna Mason.

¹⁸³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Bessie Herris [Harris] (25 May 1957), dau. of Gabriel Bennett and Anna Mason.

¹⁸⁴"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license application (#156463), Jolley T. Harris, born on 17 July 1876, in Somerset County, Md., and Charity B. Bennett, born in St. Mary's Co., Md., married on 14 January 1903, by W. H. Thomas.

¹⁸⁵Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Jolly T. Harris (31 December 1963), son of Robert Harris and Emma Horsey.

¹⁸⁶"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, Marriage license application (#156463), Jolley T. Harris, born on 17 July 1876, in Somerset County, Md., and Charity B. Bennett, born in St. Mary's Co., Maryland, married on 14 January 1903, by W. H. Thomas.

¹⁸⁷1930 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ward 32, enumeration district (ED) 7-29, sheet 22B, dwelling 342, family 409, Jolley T. Harris; digital images, Ancestry (http://www.ancestry.com: accessed 16 August 2016); citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll 2116.

¹⁸⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Jolly T. Harris (31 December 1963), son of Robert Harris and Emma Horsey.

¹⁸⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Jolly T. Harris (31 December 1963), son of Robert Harris and Emma Horsey.

15. **Daniel Theodore Bennett** (Mary Ann Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 26 Jun 1879 in Maryland. ^{190–191} He died on 19 Jan 1934 at the age of 54 at Mercy Hospital in Baltimore City, Maryland. ^{192–193} He was buried on 22 Jan 1934 at St. Alphonsus Cemetery in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ¹⁹⁴Daniel Theodore Bennett and Ida Magnolia Marshall were married on 20 Sep 1900 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ^{195–196}

Ida Magnolia Marshall^{197–198} was born on 22 Oct 1880 in Baltimore County, Maryland. ^{199–200} She died on 20 Jun 1925 at the age of 44 in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland. ^{201–202} She was buried on 22 Jun 1925 at St. Alphonsus Cemetery in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ²⁰³

Daniel Theodore Bennett and Ida Magnolia Marshall had the following children:

- 42 i **Charles Reginald Bennett Sr.**, born 7 Aug 1901, Maryland; married Druscilla Wise, 30 Oct 1920; married Lillian Young, by 1940; died 23 Sep 1981, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- 43 ii Clementine Elizabeth Bennett, born 2 Dec 1902, Maryland; married Charlie Gordon, 3 Oct 1922, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Benjamin Ignatius Cole, 2 Jan 1937, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died 2 Dec 1961, Baltimore City, Maryland.

¹⁹⁸Baltimore City, Maryland, death certificate no. 62-12367, MSA CE502-000331 (19 December 1962), Marshall Bennett; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

¹⁹⁰1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Granite, Election District 2, ED 3-17, Sheet 10A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 168, family 173, Daniel Bennett.

¹⁹¹Baltimore City, Maryland, death record no. 97525, (19 January 1934), Daniel Bennett son of Gabe Bennett and Anita Mason.

¹⁹²Multiple contributors, "Find A Grave," database, FindaGrave.com, Daniel Bennett, born 1880, died 1934, memorial #9732578.

¹⁹³Baltimore City, Maryland, death record no. 97525, (19 January 1934), Daniel Bennett son of Gabe Bennett and Anita Mason.

¹⁹⁴Baltimore City, Maryland, death record no. no. 97525, (19 January 1934), Daniel Bennett son of Gabe Bennett and Anita Mason.

¹⁹⁵1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Granite, Election District 2, ED 3-17, Sheet 10A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 168, family 173, Daniel Bennett.

¹⁹⁶St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Marriages, 1875-1920, 27, Daniel Theodorum Bennett, son of Gabriel Bennett and Annae Bennett, and Ida Magnoliam Marshall, 20 September 1900; digital images, FindMyPast.com.

¹⁹⁷, "Granite, Maryland", 94.

¹⁹⁹Marker for Ida M. Bennett, Ida M. Bennett, 1880-1925, St. Alphonsus Rodriguez Catholic Cemetery, Granite, Maryland.

²⁰⁰St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Baptisms, 1875-1893, 122, Idam Marshall, born 22 Oct 1880, baptized 14 November 1880, dau. of Alfredo Marshall and Henrietta Chapman.

²⁰¹Find A Grave.com database Ida Marshall Bennett, died 1925, memorial #9732582.

²⁰²Maryland death certificate no. 6432, (20 June 1925, Baltimore County), Ida M. Bennett.

²⁰³Maryland death certificate no. 6432, (20 June 1925, Baltimore County), Ida M. Bennett.

- Thelma Gertrude Bennett²⁰⁴ was born on 26 Jun 1908 in Maryland.^{205–206} She was baptized on Jul 1908 at St. Alphonsus Rodriguez Church in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland.²⁰⁷ She died on 16 Aug 1993 at the age of 85 at Mercy Hospital in Baltimore City, Maryland.²⁰⁸ Thelma was buried at St. Alphonsus Church Cemetery in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland.²⁰⁹
- 44 iv **Marshall Theodore Bennett**, born 24 Oct 1909, Maryland; married Dorothy Elizabeth Gaines, 29 Dec 1934, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died 19 Dec 1962, Baltimore City, Maryland.
 - v **Maurice Daniel Bennett**²¹⁰ was born on 28 Nov 1910 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland.²¹¹ He died after 1942 at the age of 32.^{212–213}
 - vi Annie Ida Bennett was born on 16 Nov 1913 in Baltimore County, Maryland. ^{214–215} She died on 23 Jun 1914 at the age of 0 in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland. ²¹⁶
 - vii Alfred Augustine Bennett²¹⁷ was born on 13 May 1915 in Maryland.²¹⁸ He died on 19 Oct 1991 at the age of 76 at Liberty Medical Center in Baltimore City, Maryland.²¹⁹ He was buried on 21 Oct 1991 at St. Alphonsus Rodriguez Church Cemetery in Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland.²²⁰ Alfred was also known as Augustine James.²²¹
- 45 viii **Mary Dolores Bennett**, born 20 Apr 1916, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Charles Vernon Locklear, abt 1936; died 19 Feb 2007, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- 46 ix **Joseph Lawrence Bennett**, born 10 Aug 1917, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Mary Agnes Sewell, 27 Nov 1936, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; died bef Oct 1981.
- 47 x **Evelyn Theresa "Brown Sugar" Bennett**, born 14 Jul 1920, Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland; married George William Thomas, by 1940; died 16 Sep 2012.

²⁰⁵Maryland, Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, death certificate no. 24175 (16 August 1993), Thelma Smith; SE46; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

²¹¹St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), , p. 10, Mauritiece Daniel Bennett, born 28 November 1910, baptized 24 December 1910, son of Daniel Bennett and Ida Marshall.

²¹²"U.S., World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," Ancestry.com, Maurice Daniel Bennett, age 29, born Nov. 28 1911 [sic] at Woodstop [sic], living at 1019 Harlem Ave. Baltimore; Records of the Selective Service System, RG 147, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri.

²¹³"Kammer, was fire firefighter [Charles R. Bennett, second item]," obituary, The (Baltimore) Sun, 2 October 1981, p. D5; ProQuest Historical Newspapers.

²¹⁴Maryland death certificate no. 5537, (23 June 1914, Baltimore County), Annie Ida Bennett, 7-mo. old daughter of Daniel Bennett and Ida Marshal.

²¹⁵St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), p. 21, Anna Ida Bennett, born 16 November 1913, baptized 14 December 1913, dau. of Daniel T. Bennett and Ida M. Marshall.

²¹⁶Maryland death certificate no. 5537, (23 June 1914, Baltimore County), Annie Ida Bennett, 7-mo. old daughter of Daniel Bennett and Ida Marshal.

²¹⁷1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Granite, Election District 2, ED 3-17, Sheet 10A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 168, family 173, Daniel Bennett.

²18St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), , p. 28, Alfred Augustine Bennett, born 13 May 1915, baptized 23 May 1915, son of Daniel T. Bennett, of St. Inigoes, and Ida M. Marshall of Woodstock, Md.

²²⁰Maryland death certificate no. 28612, (19 October 1991), Augustine Bennett.

²²¹"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, Augustine James Bennett, born 13 May 1916 [sic], to David Bennett and Ida Marshall, died Oct 1991.

²⁰⁴, "Granite, Maryland", 97.

²⁰⁶St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), , p. 1, Thelma Gertrude Bennett, born 26 June 1908, baptized 5 July 1908, dau. of David Theo. Bennett and Ida Alphonsa Marshall.

²⁰⁷, "Granite, Maryland", 187.

²⁰⁸Maryland death certificate no. 24175, (16 August 1993), Thelma Smith.

²⁰⁹Maryland death certificate no. 24175, (16 August 1993), Thelma Smith.

²¹⁰, "Granite, Maryland", 97.

²¹⁹Maryland death certificate no. 28612, (19 October 1991), Augustine Bennett.

- 48 xi **Bernice Victoria Bennett**, born 12 Sep 1921, Granite, Baltimore County, Maryland; married Sheneverius Porter; died 17 Feb 2014.
- 16. **Robert Hamilton Lee** (Charity Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 27 Jan 1881 in St. Inigoes, St. Mary's, Maryland, United States. ^{222–223} He died on 5 Feb 1939 at the age of 58 in Washington, D.C.. ²²⁴Robert Hamilton Lee and Louise Cecilia Addison were married on 8 Jun 1905 in Woodstock, Baltimore County, Maryland. ^{225–226}

Louise Cecilia Addison^{227–228} was born about 1884 in Maryland. ²²⁹

Robert Hamilton Lee and Louise Cecilia Addison had the following child:

49 i **Francis Hamilton Lee**, born 8 Jul 1909, Washington, D.C.; married Annie Walker, 21 Jun 1928; married Mamie Ella Dixon, 31 Jan 1943, Washington, D.C.; died 6 Oct 1991.

_

²²²1900 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First District, ED 108, Sheet No. 15B, dwelling 263, family 265, Hamilton Leigh.

²²³St. Ignatius Church (St. Inigoes, Md.), Baptismal Register, 1872-1882,p. 187, Robert Hamilton Lee, born 27 January 1881, baptized 6 February 1882, son of Jas. Ham Lee and Charity Elizabeth Mason; sponsor Robert Mason and Mary Barnes (by proxy); St. Michael's Church, Ridge, Md.

²²⁴"Deaths: Lee, Robert H.," obituary, Evening Star (Washington, D.C.), 6 February 1939, p. 10, col. 2, Robert H. Lee, died on Sunday, February 5 at his home at 1632 New Jersey Avenue; GenealogyBank.com.

²²⁵1930 U. S. Census, Washington City, District of Columbia, pop. sched., police precinct 2, enumeration district (ED) 32-1, Sheet 18B, p. 3245 (penned), lines 65-67, Robert Lee; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll 292.

²²⁶St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Marriages, 1875-1920, p. 33, , Robertum Hamilton Lee (St Mary's County, Md.) son of Robert H. Lee and M Garrity Lee, and Louisam Ceciliam Addison, Baltimore Co., Md, dau. of Isabellae Addison, married 8 June 1905.

²²⁷"U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," digital images, Ancestry.com, Franics Hamilton Lee, born 8 July 1909, Washington, D.C., mother Cecilia Louisa Lee.

²²⁸St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Marriages, 1875-1920, 24, Jaocbum E. Addison and Marian Esther Marshall, dau. of Alfred H and Henrietta Marshall, 30 September 1896.

²²⁹1910 U. S. Census, Washington, District of Columbia, pop. sched., Precinct 8, enumeration district (ED) 143, p. 61 (stamped), dwelling 137, family 138, Edward J. Marshall head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 153.

17. **Josephine Lee**²³⁰ (Charity Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 24 Dec 1883 in Maryland. ^{231–232} She died on 24 Oct 1974 at the age of 90 in Washington, D.C.. ^{233–234} She was buried at Gate of Heaven Cemetery in Silver Spring, Montgomery County, Maryland. 235 Josephine Lee and William Henry Taylor were married on 1 Nov 1911 in Washington, D.C..²³⁶

William Henry Taylor²³⁷ was born in 1884 in Maryland.²³⁸ He died on 11 Nov 1967 at the age of 83 in Washington, D.C.. ²³⁹ He was buried at Gate of Heaven Cemetery in Silver Spring, Montgomery County, Maryland.²⁴⁰

William Henry Taylor and Josephine Lee had the following children:

- 50 i Clarence Augustus Taylor, born 27 Nov 1912, Washington, D.C.; married Dorothy Bessie West, abt 1937; died 28 Sep 1990, Riverdale, Prince George's County, Maryland.
- 51 ii James Robert Taylor, born 31 Dec 1914, Washington, D.C.; married Eunice Kathleen Quander, 27 Jan 1947; died 12 Aug 2002, Belleview, Peoria County, Illinois. **William Alphonso Taylor**^{241–242} was born on 31 Aug 1916 in Washington, D.C..²⁴³ He died
 - iii about 10 Feb 1945 at the age of 28 in near Cinquale Canal, Massa, Italy. 244

²³⁰1920 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., [unlabelled], enumeration district (ED) 40-187, Sheet 1A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 2, family 2, William H. Taylor head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 210.

²³¹1900 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First District, ED 108, Sheet No. 15B, dwelling 263, family 265, Hamilton Leigh.

²³²St. Ignatius Church (St. Inigoes, Md.), Baptismal Register, 1882-1893,p. 39, Christine Josephine Lee, born 24 December 1883, baptized 10 January 1884, daughter of Ham Lee and Charity Mason, sponsor: Josephine Mason [Marriage to Wm. Taylor at St. Augustine's Church in Washington, D.C., added]; St. Michael's Church, Ridge,

²³³"Find A Grave," Josephine C. Taylor, 1883-1974, memorial #135276952.

²³⁴St. Mary's County, Maryland.

²³⁵"Find A Grave," Josephine C. Taylor, 1883-1974, memorial #135276952.

²³⁶D.C. Records Office, "District of Columbia Marriage Records, 1810-1953," Ancestry.com, Josephine C. Lee, age 27, and William H. Taylor, married 1 November 1911, p. 450, cn 54950, FHL micorfilm 2,108,514.

²³⁷1920 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., [unlabelled], ED 40-187, Sheet 1A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 2, family 2, William H. Taylor head of household.

²³⁸"Find A Grave," database William H. Taylor, 1884-1967, memorial #135276918.

²³⁹ "Find A Grave," database William H. Taylor, 1884-1967, memorial #135276918.

²⁴⁰ "Find A Grave," database William H. Taylor, 1884-1967, memorial #135276918.

²⁴¹1920 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., [unlabelled], ED 40-187, Sheet 1A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 2, family 2, William H. Taylor head of household.

²⁴²"U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," Ancestry.com, William Alphonso Taylor, born 31 August 1916, Washington, D.C.; citing United States, Selecti: United States, Selective Service System. Selective Service Registration Cards, World War II.

²⁴³"U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," digital images, Ancestry.com, William Alphonso Taylor, born 31 August 1916, Washington, D.C.

²⁴⁴Major Edward W. Mitchell The Adjutant General's Office, (Washington, D. C.) to Mrs. Josephine C. Taylor, Washington, D.C., letter, 11 February 1946; privately held by Robert W. Taylor. Ft. Washington, Maryland, 2019. Letter to the mother of Sergeant William A. Taylor, reported missing on 10 February 1945, now delared dead.

18. **Anna Marie Lee** (Charity Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 17 Feb 1884 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{245–246} She died in May 1985 at the age of 101. ^{247–248} She was buried at Mt. Olivet Cemetery in Washington, D.C.. ²⁴⁹Anna Marie Lee and James F. Bennett were married on 28 Dec 1905 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. ²⁵⁰

James F. Bennett was born on 28 Jan 1882 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. 251

James F. Bennett and Anna Marie Lee had the following children:

- i **Stanley Bennett**²⁵² was born about 1907 in Maryland.
- 52 ii **Christine Mary Bennett**, born 27 Feb 1906, Maryland; married Alvin Bernard Allen, 15 Feb 1927, Washington, D.C.; died 17 Apr 1963, likely Washington, D.C..

Anna Marie Lee and William Harraston Carson were married on 19 Apr 1911 in Washington, D.C.. 253-254

William Harraston Carson²⁵⁵ moved in 1904 to Washington, D.C..²⁵⁶ He died on 6 Nov 1922 at Freedmen's Hospital in Washington, D.C..²⁵⁷ He was buried on 9 Nov 1922 in Charlotte, North Carolina.²⁵⁸

William Harraston Carson and Anna Marie Lee had the following children:

- 53 i **William Sylvester Carson**, born 10 Mar 1912, Washington, D.C.; married Nannette Keys, early 1940s; died 28 Aug 2006, LaPlata, Charles County, Maryland.
- 54 ii **Willie Mae Carson**, born 2 Feb 1915, Washington, D.C.; married Bernard Bell, 5 Jun 1938; married Robert Abney, 26 Nov 1947; died 6 May 1995, Washington, D.C..
- Vivian Leah Carson, born 13 Dec 1916, Washington, D.C.; married William Rogers Hayes, 10 Jul 1934, Washington, D.C.; died 12 Aug 1996, Clinton, Prince George's County, Maryland.

²⁴⁵ BillionGraves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. 1923-1971.

²⁴⁶"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, James W. Bennett, born 28 January, 1882, born St. Mary's County, Md., of Philadelphia, and Annie M. Lee, born 17 February 1884 in St. Mary's County, of Philadelphia.

²⁴⁷Billion Graves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. 1923-1971.

²⁴⁸Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index," Ancestry.com, Anna Carson born 17 February 1887, died May 1985.

²⁴⁹Billion Graves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. 1923-1971.

²⁵⁰"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license, #194371 dated 21 December 1905, marriage on 28 December 1905 of James F. Bennett, born 28 January, 1882, in St. Mary's County, Md., of Philadelphia, and Annie M. Lee, born 17 February 1884 in St. Mary's County, both of Philadelphia.

²⁵¹"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license, #194371 dated 21 December 1905, marriage on 28 December 1905 of James F. Bennett, born 28 January, 1882, in St. Mary's County, Md., of Philadelphia, and Annie M. Lee, born 17 February 1884 in St. Mary's County, both of Philadelphia.

²⁵²1910 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., 1st District, ED 4-80, Sheet No. 6A, dwelling 94, family 95, Hamilton Lee.

²⁵³Maryland death record, William S. Carson #29278, (28 August 2006).

²⁵⁴District of Columbia, "Compiled Marriage Index, 1830-1921," Ancestry.com, Wm. Carson, age 25, and Annie M. Bennett, marriad 19 April 1911 in Washington, D.C., marriage license #52696, FHL microfilm 2,108,513; citing marriage records from the District of Columbia.

²⁵⁵Maryland death certificate no. 29278, (28 August 2006), William S. Carson.

²⁵⁶District Records Center, "District of Coumbia Deaths, 1874-1961," FamilySearch.org, William Carson, native of North Carolina, born 22 August 1885, died 9 November 1922; citing Health Department, District Records Center, Washington, D.C..

²⁵⁷Center, FamilySearch, William Carson, native of North Carolina, born 22 August 1885, died 9 November 1922.

²⁵⁸Center, FamilySearch, William Carson, native of North Carolina, born 22 August 1885, died 9 November 1922.

- Audrey V. Carson²⁵⁹ was born on 14 Nov 1918 in Washington, D.C..²⁶⁰ She died on 20 Apr iv 1921 at the age of 2 in Washington, D.C..²⁶¹ She was buried on 22 Apr 1921 at Mt. Olivet Cemetery in Washington, D.C..²⁶²
- James Edward "Genie" Carson²⁶³ was born on 23 Jun 1921 in Washington, D.C..^{264–265} He died v on 13 Oct 1982 at the age of 61.266
- **Joseph Harraston Carson** Was born on 23 Apr 1923 in Washington, D.C.. ^{268–270} He died on vi Mar 1971 at the age of 47. ^{271–272} He was buried on 3 Apr 1971 at Mt. Olivet Cemetery in 29 Washington, D.C.. 273–274
- 19. Lillian Lee²⁷⁵ (Charity Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born in Nov 1887 in Maryland.²⁷⁶ She died on 10 Mar 1976 at the age of 88 in Washington, D.C..²⁷⁷ She was buried at Gate of Heaven Cemetery in Silver Spring, Montgomery County, Maryland. ²⁷⁸Lillian Lee and John H. Thomas were married on 24 Feb 1914 in Washington, D.C.. $^{279-280}$

²⁵⁹Center, FamilySearch, Audrey V. Carson, age two, d. 20 April 1921, dau. of Wm. H. Carson and Marie Lee.

²⁶⁰Center, FamilySearch, Audrey V. Carson, age two, d. 20 April 1921, dau. of Wm. H. Carson and Marie Lee.

²⁶¹Center, FamilySearch, Audrey V. Carson, age two, d. 20 April 1921, dau. of Wm. H. Carson and Marie Lee.

²⁶²Center, FamilySearch, Audrey V. Carson, age two, d. 20 April 1921, dau. of Wm. H. Carson and Marie Lee. ²⁶³1930 U. S. Census, Washington City, District of Columbia, pop. sched., police precinct 2, ED 32-1, Sheet 18B,

p. 3245 (penned), lines 65-67, Annie M. Carson household.

²⁶⁴"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, James Edward Carson, son of Bill Carson and Marie Lee, 23 June 1921-13 October 1982.

²⁶⁵1930 U. S. Census, Washington City, D.C., pop. sched., police precinct 2, enumeration district (ED) 32-1, sheet 18B, p. 3245 (penned), lines 65-67, Annie M. Carson household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll 292.

²⁶⁶"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, James Edward Carson, son of Bill Carson and Marie Lee, 23 June 1921-13 October 1982.

²⁶⁷1930 U. S. Census, Washington City, District of Columbia, pop. sched., police precinct 2, ED 32-1, Sheet 18B, p. 3245 (penned), lines 65-67, Annie M. Carson household.

²⁶⁸BillionGraves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. 1923-1971.

²⁶⁹"U.S., World War II Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947, Ancestry.com, Joseph Horiston [sic] Carson, born 23 April 1923, in Washington, D.C., Louise Lee, next of kin.

²⁷⁰1930 U. S. Census, Washington City, D.C., pop. sched., police precinct 2, ED 32-1, sheet 18B, p. 3245 (penned), lines 65-67, Annie M. Carson household. ²⁷¹BillionGraves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. Carson 1923-1971.

²⁷²"Carson, Joseph H.," obituary, Evening Star (Washington, D.C.), 2 April 1971, p. 26; GenealogyBank.com.

²⁷³BillionGraves.com, Annie Marie Carson. 1886-1985, Joseph H. Carson 1923-1971.

²⁷⁴"Carson, Joseph H.."

²⁷⁵1920 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., [unlabelled], ED 40-187, Sheet 1A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 2, family 2, William H. Taylor head of household.

²⁷⁶1900 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First District, ED 108, Sheet No. 15B, dwelling 263, family 265, Hamilton Leigh.

²⁷⁷"State of Maryland Notice of Appointment and Notice to Creditors to persons interested in the Estate of James H. Lee, Robert Lee, Joseph Eugene Lee, Lillian Lee Thomas and Josephine Lee C. Taylor," legal notice, The Enterprise (Lexington Park, Md.), 15 March 1978, p. B12, p., James H Lee died on April 17, 1921, Robert Lee died 1930, Joseph Eugene Lee died Jan. 29, 1974, Lillian Lee Thomas died March 10, 1976, and Joseph Lee C. Carter [sic] died on October 24, 1974.

²⁷⁸FindaGrave.com, Lillian L. Thomas, 1888-1976, memorial #135277309.

²⁷⁹1930 U. S. Census, Washington, DC, pop. sched., Police Precinct No. 8, enumeration district (ED) 202-1, Sheet No. 12A, p. 118 (stamped), dwelling 98, family 297, William H. Taylor head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll 297.

²⁸⁰Columbia, "Compiled Marriage Index, 1830-1921," Ancestry.com, Lillian Lee and John H. Thomas, 34, widower, married 24 Feburary 1914, p. 162, cn 64662, FHL microfilm 2,051,880.

John H. Thomas^{281–282} was born circa 1880 in Washington, D.C..²⁸³

John H. Thomas and Lillian Lee had the following child:

John Lee Thomas, born 1 Jul 1914, Washington, D.C.; married Regina Williams, 7 Sep 1946,
 Washington, D.C.; died 6 Oct 1967, (probably) Washington, D.C..

20. **Ethel Mason**²⁸⁴ (Thomas-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 13 Mar 1886 in Washington, D.C..^{285–286} She died in Dec 1974 at the age of 88 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²⁸⁷ Ethel Mason and John Waddington were married on 18 Dec 1912 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²⁸⁸

John Waddington²⁸⁹ was born on 15 Mar 1878 in Reidsville, Rockingham County, North Carolina.^{290–292} He died on 29 Mar 1939 at the age of 61 at Philadelphia General Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²⁹³ He was buried on 2 Apr 1939 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.²⁹⁴

²⁸¹1920 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., [unlabelled], ED 40-187, Sheet 1A, p. 235 (stamped), dwelling 2, family 2, William H. Taylor head of household.

²⁸²Columbia, "Compiled Marriage Index, 1830-1921," Ancestry.com, Lillian Lee and John H. Thomas, married 24 Feburary 1914, FHLmicrofilm 2051880.

²⁸³Columbia, "Compiled Marriage Index, 1830-1921," Ancestry.com, Lillian Lee and John H. Thomas, 34, widower, married 24 Feburary 1914, p. 162, cn 64662, FHL microfilm 2,051,880.

²⁸⁴1900 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., [hard to read], ED 491, Sheet No. 9B, dwelling 168, family 184, family 185, Daniel Mason and Thomas Mason.

²⁸⁵"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch.com, marriage license (#289593) application affidavit and certificate for John Waddington, born 15 March 1878, North Carolina, and Ethel Mason, born 13 March 1886, in Washington, D.C., married on 18 December 1912 by John J. McMahon.

²⁸⁶Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index", Ancestry.com, Ethel Waddington born 13 March 1889, died December 1974.

²⁸⁷Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index", Ancestry.com, Ethel Waddington born 13 March 1889, died December 1974.

²⁸⁸"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch, marriage license (#289593) application affidavit and certificate for John Waddington, born 15 March 1878, North Carolina, and Ethel Mason, born 13 March 1886, in Washington, D.C., married on 18 December 1912 by John J. McMahon.

²⁸⁹"Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Marriage Index, 1885-1951," Ancestry.com, Ethel Mason and John Waddington, 1012; citing Philadelphia County marriage license index, Clerk of the Orphans Court, Philadelphia Pennsylvania; Marriage License Number: 289593, Digital GSU number 4141877.

²⁹⁰1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia Ward 28, ED 920, Sheet No. 2b, p. 4403 (penned), dwelling 39, family 47, John Wathington.

²⁹¹"Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, John T. Waddington (5 February 1945), son of John Waddington and Ett Mason.

²⁹²"Pennsylvania Civil Marriages, 1677-1950," FamilySearch.org, marriage license (#289593) application affidavit and certificate for John Waddington, born 15 March 1878, North Carolina, and Ethel Mason, born 13 March 1886, in Washington, D.C., married on 18 December 1912 by John J. McMahon.

²⁹³Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, John Waddington, Senior (29 March 1939).

²⁹⁴Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, John Waddington, Senior (29 March 1939).

John Waddington and Ethel Mason had the following children:

- 57 i **John T. Waddington**, born 30 Mar 1915, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Martha Smoot, 16 Dec 1943, Elizabeth City County, Virginia; died 5 Feb 1945, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.
 - Ernestine Waddington²⁹⁵ was born in Feb 1919 in Pennsylvania.^{296–297} She died on 5 Nov 1938 at the age of 19 at Philadelphia General Hospital in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²⁹⁸ She was buried on 12 Nov 1938 at Holy Cross Cemetery in Yeadon, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.²⁹⁹
- James Bernard Waddington, born 21 Apr 1922, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; married Thelma Govan, 21 Apr 1950, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania; died 22 Sep 1968.
 - iv **Mason Waddington**³⁰⁰ was born in 1930 in Pennsylvania.³⁰¹ She died before likely 1940 at the age of 10.

²⁹⁵1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia Ward 28, ED 920, Sheet No. 2b, p. 4403 (penned), dwelling 39, family 47, John Wathington.

²⁹⁶Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Ernestine Waddington (5 November 1938), dau. of John Waddington and Eathel Mason, 5 November 1938.

²⁹⁷1920 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Philadelphia Ward 28, ED 920, Sheet No. 2b, p. 4403 (penned), dwelling 39, family 48, Nany Mason.

²⁹⁸Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Ernestine Waddington (5 November 1938), dau. of John Waddington and Eathel Mason, 5 November 1938.

²⁹⁹Health, "Pennsylvania Death Certificates, 1906-1967," Ancestry.com, Ernestine Waddington (5 November 1938), dau. of John Waddington and Eathel Mason, 5 November 1938.

³⁰⁰1930 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ware 28, Philadelphia, enumeration district (ED) 688, sheet 17B, dwelling 195, family 214, John Waddington; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll not specified.

³⁰¹1930 U. S. Census, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched., Ware 28, Philadelphia, enumeration district (ED) 688, sheet 17B, dwelling 195, family 214, John Waddington; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll 2113.

21. **William "Bernard" Barnes** (Josephine Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 27 Sep 1886 in Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{302–304} In 1930 he was a waiter on a Pullman car. He died on 30 Jun 1978 at the age of 91 in Washington, D.C.. ^{305–306} William was buried on 5 Jul 1978 at Holy Cross Cemetery, Section L Lot 173E in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. ^{307–308} William "Bernard" Barnes and Eva Stevens were married on 3 Feb 1915 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. ³⁰⁹

Eva Stevens^{310–311} was born on 14 Feb 1887 in Hardy County, West Virginia.³¹² She died in 1968 at the age of 81.³¹³

William "Bernard" Barnes and Eva Stevens had the following children:

- i **Daniel "Bernard" Barnes**^{314–315} was born on 9 Nov 1917 in Pennsylvania. ³¹⁶ He died on 3 Jul 1998 at the age of 80. ³¹⁷ He was buried at Quantico National Cemetery in Prince William County, Virginia. ³¹⁸
- 59 ii **Jane Louise Barnes**, born 14 Oct 1923, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania; married Henry D. Vines Sr., 10 May 1951, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania; died 18 Mar 2005.

³⁰²"U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [old man's draft]," Ancestry.com, William Bernard Barnes, born 27 September 1886, St. Mary's County.

³⁰³"Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968," Ancestry.com, William Bernard Barnes, of Harrisburg Pa., born 27 September [1886], and Evaline Louise Stevens of Jeannette, born 14 Feb [1887], Hardy Co., W.Va., married in Greensburg, on 3 Feb 1915; citing various county Register of Wills Offices, Pennsylvania.

³⁰⁴Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index", Ancestry.com, William Barnes born 28 September 1886, last benefit Dauphin Co., Pa., last residence, Washington, D.C.

³⁰⁵Holy Cross Cemetery (Harrisburg, Pennsylvania) to Henrietta Pike, card file entry, 2021, No. 8319: William B. Barnes, 1116 Congress St. S.E., Washington, D.C., Section L, Lot 173, Gr. Space 1, date of death 6/30/1978, burial 7/5/1978.

³⁰⁶Social Security Administration, "U.S. Social Security Death Index", Ancestry.com, William Barnes born 28 September 1886, last benefit Dauphin Co., Pa., last residence, Washington, D.C.

³⁰⁷ FindaGrave.com, William B. Barnes, memorial #95071870.

³⁰⁸Holy Cross Cemetery (Harrisburg, Pennsylvania), to Pike, 2021.

³⁰⁹"Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968," Ancestry.com, William Barnard Barnes, 28, and Evaline Louise Stevens, Westmoreland Co., PA, 3 February 1915.

³¹⁰1940 U. S. Census, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched, Ward 9, Harrisburg, enumeration district (ED) 22-46, Sheet No. 15A, 297, William R Barnes; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll xxxx.

³¹¹William Vines, , Washington, D.C., interview by Malissa Ruffner, 30 May 2020; notes, privately held by Malissa Ruffner, Baltimore, Md,

³¹²"Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968," Ancestry.com, William Bernard Barnes, of Harrisburg Pa., born 27 September [1886], and Evaline Louise Stevens of Jeannette, born 14 Feb [1887], Hardy Co., WVA, married in Greensburg, on 3 Feb 1915.

³¹³FindAGrave.com, Eva L. Barnes, memorial #95071900.

³¹⁴1940 U. S. Census, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, pop. sched, Ward 9, Harrisburg, ED 22-46, Sheet No. 15A, 297, William R Barnes.

³¹⁵"Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII," Ancestry.com, card for Daniel B. Barnes, born 11-9-17, and resident of Bailey St. Harrisburg, PA.

³¹⁶"Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII," Ancestry.com, card for Daniel B. Barnes, born 11-9-17, and resident of Bailey St. Harrisburg, PA.

³¹⁷FindAGrave.com, Daniel B Barnes, PVT, US ARMY, buried at Quantico, memorial #326020.

³¹⁸FindAGrave.com, Daniel B Barnes, PVT, US ARMY, buried at Quantico, memorial #326020.

22. **Alexander Mathias Barnes** (Josephine Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 2 Sep 1888 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. ^{319–320} He died on 25 Nov 1955 at the age of 67 in Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ³²¹ He was buried on 29 Nov 1955 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ³²² Alexander Mathias Barnes and Blanche Johns were married by 1930. ^{323–324}

Blanche Johns³²⁵ was born in 1891–1893 in Pennsylvania. ^{326–327} She died after 1955 at the age of 64. ³²⁸ She belonged to the Israel Baptist Church at Preston and Chester Sts. in 1968.

23. **Mary Eulalia Barnes** (Josephine Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 7 May 1890 in Maryland. ³²⁹ She died on 13 Nov 1970 at the age of 80 in Leonardtown, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ³³⁰ She was buried on 17 Nov 1970 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ³³¹Mary Eulalia Barnes and George Marshall were married by 1930. ^{332–333}

George Marshall died before 1930.³³⁴

Mary Eulalia Barnes and Henry Johnson were married after 16 Jun 1944.³³⁵

³¹⁹"World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918," digital images, Ancestry.com, Alexander Mathias Barnes, born 2 September 1888; citing United States, Selective Service System. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, FHL 1,684,141.

³²⁰"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, Alexander M. Barnes, born 2 September 1888; citing Social Security Applications and Claims, 1936-2007 (composite database).

³²¹Maryland, Department of Health, Division of Vital Records and Statistics, death certificate no. 11197 (25 November 1955, St. Mary's County), Alexander M. Barnes; SE44; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

³²²Maryland death certificate no. 11197, (25 November 1955, St. Mary's County), Alexander M. Barnes.

³²³"Mother and Daughter Meet after Thirty-six Years," news, Baltimore Afro American, 18 December 1937, p. 20, p; ProQuest Historical Newspapers.

³²⁴1930 U. S. Census, Baltimore City, Maryland, pop. sched., Ward 17, enumeration district (ED) 290, Sheet 3B, dwelling 43, family 61, Alexander Barnes head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 662.

³²⁵"Mother and Daughter Meet after Thirty-six Years."

³²⁶1940 U. S. Census, Baltimore City, Maryland, pop. sched, 19th Ward, enumeration district (ED) 4-565, Sheet 9A, p. 7951 (stamped), lines 22-24, #165, Alexander Barnes; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 1531.

³²⁷"Mother and Daughter Meet after Thirty-six Years."

³²⁸Marvland death certificate no. 11197, (25 November 1955, St. Mary's County), Alexander M. Barnes.

³²⁹Maryland, Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, death certificate no. 17349 (13 November 1970, St. Mary's County), Mary E. Johnson; SE45; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

³³⁰Maryland death certificate no. 17349, (13 November 1970, St. Mary's County), Mary E. Johnson.

³³¹Maryland death record, Mary E. Johnson #17349, St. Mary's County, (13 November 1970).

³³²"County Obituaries," Mary Eulalia Johnson, dau. of Daniel Barnes and Josephine Mason, wife of George Marshall, later Henry Johnson.

³³³1930 U. S. Census, Washington, District of Columbia, pop. sched., Precinct 3, Tract 7, enumeration district (ED) 66, sheet 8A, dwelling 23, family 26, Mary L. Marshall; digital images, Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, FHL microfilm 2,340,028.

³³⁴1930 U. S. Census, Washington, District of Columbia, pop. sched., Precinct 3, Sheet No. 8A, dwelling 23, family 26, Mary L. Marshall.

³³⁵"County Obituaries," Mary Eulalia Johnson, dau. of Daniel Barnes and Josephine Mason, wife of George Marshall, later Henry Johnson.

Henry Johnson was born (date unknown).

24. **Lena Louise Barnes** (Josephine Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born in Aug 1892 in Maryland.Lena Louise Barnes and Herbert Ernest Bennett were married circa 1920.³³⁶

Herbert Ernest Bennett^{337–338} was born on 4 Jul 1894 in St. Mary's County, Maryland. He died on 14 Jun 1955 at the age of 60 in Washington, D.C.. 341

Herbert Ernest Bennett and Lena Louise Barnes had the following children:

- 60 i **Ernest Anthony Bennett**, born 29 Sep 1920, Dameron, St. Mary's County, Maryland; married Etta Virginia Stephens, 27 Sep 1947, Washington, D.C.; died 16 Nov 1966.
- 61 ii **Louise Cecilia Bennett**, born 8 Nov 1921, Washington, D.C.; married Walter James Matthews Jr., 30 Aug 1941, Washington, D.C.; died 19 Dec 1999, Washington, D.C..
- 25. **Daniel "Calvert" Barnes** (Josephine Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 19 Jan 1899 in Maryland. ³⁴² He died on 8 Jun 1969 at the age of 70 at Fort Howard Veterans Hospital in Baltimore County, Maryland. ³⁴³ He was buried on 12 Jun 1969 at St. Peter Claver Church Cemetery in Ridge, St. Mary's County, Maryland. ³⁴⁴Daniel "Calvert" Barnes and Edith Elizabeth Marshall were married on 23 Sep 1922 at St. Augustine's Church in Washington, D.C.. ^{345–346}

Edith Elizabeth Marshall was born on 20 Jan 1902 in Baltimore County, Maryland. 347

³³⁶1930 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., Precinct 2, enumeration district (ED) 1-12, p. 162 (stamped), [left blank], Herbert Bennett head of household; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T626, FHL microfilm 2,340,027.

³³⁷"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, Louise Cecelia Matthews, dau. of Lena L. Barnes and Herbert E. Bennett.

³³⁸"Evans Family Tree", TheresaSandra, Ancestry.com, Walter James Matthews Jr. and Louise Cecelia Bennet; undocumented and unnamed family tree submitted by "TheresaSandra".

³³⁹1930 U. S. Census, Washington, D.C., pop. sched., Precinct 2, ED 1-12, p. 162 (stamped), [left blank], Herbert Bennett head of household.

³⁴⁰1900 U. S. Census, St. Mary's County, Maryland, pop. sched., First District, enumeration district (ED) 108, Sheet No. 14B, dwelling 246, family 248, Jos. W. Bennett head of household; digital images, Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T623, roll xxx.

³⁴¹"U.S. Veterans Administration Master Index, 1917-1940," Ancestry.com, Herbert Earnet Bennett, born 4 July 1894, military date 22 October 1918, residence Washington, District of Columbia, died 14 June 1955; citing Records of the Department of Veterans Affairs, 1773-2007, RG 15, NARA at St. Louis, Missouri.

³⁴²Maryland death certificate no. 07904, (6 August 1969, Baltimore County), Daniel Calvert Barnes.

³⁴³Maryland death certificate no. 07904, (6 August 1969, Baltimore County), Daniel Calvert Barnes.

³⁴⁴Maryland death certificate no. 07904, (6 August 1969, Baltimore County), Daniel Calvert Barnes.

³⁴⁵D.C. Records Office, "District of Columbia Marriage Records, 1810-1953," Ancestry.com, Calvert D Barnes, 23, and Edith M. Marshall, married 12 September 1922, District of Columbia, Film #2293227.

³⁴⁶D.C. Records Office, "District of Coumbia Marriages, 1811-1950," FamilySearch.org, application for marriage license (#112895) and marriage certificate for Calvert D. Barnes, 23, and Edith M Marshall, 20, both of Washington, D.C.

³⁴⁷St. Alphonsus Rodriguez (Baltimore County, Maryland), Baptisms, 1894-1908, 51, Edith Elizabetham, dau. of Eduardo Marshall and Maria (Mayo) Marshall, born and baptized 20 January 1902; FindMyPast.com.

Daniel "Calvert" Barnes and Edith Elizabeth Marshall had the following children:

- i **Calvert D. Barnes Jr.** was born on 7 Apr 1923 in Washington, D.C..³⁴⁸ He died on 9 Sep 1975 at the age of 52 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.³⁴⁹ He was buried at Mount Olivet Cemetery in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana.³⁵⁰
- 62 ii **Gerald Ignatius Barnes**, born 30 Jul 1924, Washington, D.C.; married Alma Alicia Houser, 2 Apr 1948, Washington, D.C.; died 20 Nov 1970, Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.
- Jun

 Veronica Cecelia Barnes was born on 7 Sep 1925 in Washington, D.C.. 351–352 She died on 19

 1999 at the age of 73 at St. Vincent Charity Hospital in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. 353

 She was buried on 23 Jun 1999 at Calvary Cemetery in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. 354

³⁴⁸"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," Ancestry.com, Calvert Barnes, born 7 Apr 1923, death Sep 1975.

³⁴⁹FindaGrave.com, Calvert D. Barnes, born 1923, died 9 September 1975, memorial #91677861.

³⁵⁰FindaGrave.com Calvert D. Barnes, born 1923, died 9 September 1975, memorial #91677861.

³⁵¹"Ohio, Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2018," Ancestry.com, Veronica Cecelia Farley, born 7 September 1925, died 19 June 1999, dau. of Barnes and Marshall; Ohio, Division of Vital Statistics, State Archives Series 3094, Ohio Historical Society, Ohio.

³⁵²"U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," database, Ancestry, Veronica Cecelia Barnes, born 7 Sep 1924, Washington, D.C.

³⁵³"Ohio, Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2018," Ancestry.com, Veronica Cecelia Farley, born 7 September 1925, died 19 June 1999, dau. of Barnes and Marshall.

³⁵⁴FindaGrave.com, Veronica C. Farley, memorial #176287312.

Fourth Generation

35. **Mary Ethel "Ethel" Bennett**³⁵⁵ (Gabriel A.-3, Mary Ann Mason-2, Louisa Mahoney-1) was born on 2 Feb 1897 in Maryland. ^{356–357} She died on 29 Apr 1986 at the age of 89 at 3202 Gartside Avenue in Baltimore County, Maryland. ³⁵⁸ She was buried on 3 May 1986 at Maryland National Memorial Cemetery in Laurel, Prince George's County, Maryland. ³⁵⁹Mary Ethel "Ethel" Bennett and Lewis Joseph Johnson Sr. were married in 1917. ³⁶⁰

Lewis Joseph Johnson Sr. was born on 27 Jul 1893 in Baltimore, Maryland. ^{361–362} He died on 31 May 1966 at the age of 72 at 557 Roberts Street in Baltimore City, Maryland. ³⁶³ He was buried on 3 Jun 1966 at Carver Memorial Park (now Maryland National Memorial Cemetery) in Laurel, Prince George's County, Maryland. ³⁶⁴

Lewis Joseph Johnson and Mary Ethel Bennett had the following children:

- 63 i **Lewis Joseph ""Little Lewis"" Johnson Jr.**, born 28 Jan 1918, Baltimore City, Maryland; married Lillie Frances Clark, 29 Mar 1937; died 14 Jun 1979, Baltimore City, Maryland.
- 64 ii **James Edward Johnson**, born 13 Oct 1931, Baltimore City, Maryland; died 26 Oct 1996, Hampton, Virginia.
 - iii **Randolph G. Johnson**³⁶⁵ was born on 25 Apr 1939 in Baltimore City, Maryland. ^{366–368} He died on 31 May 2018 at the age of 79. ³⁶⁹

³⁵⁶1920 U. S. Census, Baltimore County, Maryland, pop. sched., Precinct 1, District 2, ED 21-7, Sheet 20B, dwelling 402, family 406, Gabriel Bennett.

^{355&}quot;Granite, Maryland", 85.

³⁵⁷Maryland death certificate no. 10176, (29 April 1986, Baltimore County), Ethel Mary Johnson.

³⁵⁸Maryland death certificate no. 10176, (29 April 1986, Baltimore County), Ethel Mary Johnson.

³⁵⁹Maryland death certificate no. 10176, (29 April 1986, Baltimore County), Ethel Mary Johnson.

³⁶⁰1930 U. S. Census, Baltimore City, Maryland, pop. sched., Ward 14, enumeration district (ED) 4-216, p. 61 (stamped), dwelling 137, family 149, Lewis Johnson; Ancestry.com, citing NARA microfilm publication T626, roll not specified.

³⁶¹1930 Û. S. Census, Baltimore City, Maryland, pop. sched., Ward 14, ED 4-216, p. 61 (stamped), dwelling 137, family 149, Lewis Johnson.

³⁶²Baltimore City, Maryland, death record no. #5574, Lewis J. Johnson Sr., (31 May 1966).

³⁶³Baltimore City, Maryland, death certificate no. no. 5574, (31 May 1966), Lewis J. Johnson Sr..

³⁶⁴Baltimore City, Maryland, death certificate no. no. 5574, (31 May 1966), Lewis J. Johnson Sr..

³⁶⁵March Funeral Home, March Funeral Home (Baltimore, MD), Obituaries, Frances Clark Johnson obituary, 20 January 2013.

³⁶⁶1940 U. S. Census, Baltimore City, Maryland, pop. sched, Ward 4?, enumeration district (ED) 4-386, Sheet No. 11A, household 150, Louise Johnnson [sic]; Ancestry.com; citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll xxxxx. ³⁶⁷"U.S., Veterans' Gravesites, ca. 1775-2019," Ancestry.com, Randolph G. Johnson, born 25 April 1939, died 31 May 2018; buried Garrison Forest Veterans Cemetery; citing: original data from National Cemetery Administration. Nationwide Gravesite Locator.

³⁶⁸Child born to Louis and Ethel Bennett, birth certificate [index entry] E-93944 (25 April 1939), Baltimore City CM1134; Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland.

³⁶⁹"U.S., Veterans' Gravesites, ca. 1775-2019," database, Ancestry, Randolph G. Johnson, born 25 April 1939, died 31 May 2018; buried Garrison Forest Veterans Cemetery.